

NETTLESTONE AND SEAVIEW PARISH COUNCIL
(These Minutes are unconfirmed and are not an official record until signed).

MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING (Draft) 
held at St Peter’s Hall, Seaview on Monday 15th February, 2016 at 7.00pm

PRESENT: Cllr Turner (Chairman), Cllrs Barraclough, Colledge, Thomas-Foxley, Rayner, Jennings, Kalaher, and Gibbs 
The Chairman welcomed Members, Residents (6) and the Press
Questions and comments were then invited from members of the public present.
A resident pointed out that the dog bin had been removed from Pier Road (Dinghy Park) and Dog Bins at other locations (Seagrove Bay and High Street, Seaview) need re-attaching. The Chairman asked the Clerk to report them to Island Roads.
It was also asked if consideration could be given to providing some extra seating such as benches and/or picnic tables in Puckpool Park. The Chairman pointed out that it is currently regarded as a principal park and the responsibility of the IW Council. However, it is noted in view of the current devolution of services from the IW Council. 

16/16        
Chairman’s Opening Remarks:
It was noted that the Chair of Finance and Chief Executive of Vectis Housing had attended the meeting with regard to Agenda Item 16/24. The Chairman agreed that they could address the members during discussion of that item.
16/17
Apologies for Absence:
Cllrs Tuson and Jarman sent their apologies as they were both unwell
16/18
Declarations of Personal and Prejudicial Interest:
Cllr Turner expressed a personal interest in Agenda Item 16/21, Planning, (iii) P/00083/16: Albert Cottage, West Street, Seaview
Cllr Thomas-Foxley expressed a personal interest in Agenda item 16/21, Planning, (ii) P/00088/16: Oakwood, Fairy Road, Seaview and (iii) P/00083/16: Albert Cottage, West Street, Seaview

Cllr Colledge expressed a personal interest in Agenda Item 16/21, Planning, (iii) P/00083/16: Albert Cottage, West Street, Seaview

16/19
It was proposed by Cllr Thomas-Foxley that the minutes of the last meeting, held on Monday January 18th 2016 be approved by the members with the following amendments. Page 4, Minute No 16/07, the words “has been started” should be removed. This was seconded by Cllr Rayner with 6 votes for and 2 abstentions.
16/20
Clerk’s Report:
· 16/05 – Letter to enforcement with regard to the fences in and around Solent View Road has been drafted and will be sent shortly
· 16/07 – Letter to Bill Murphy at the IW Council has been drafted and sent but no reply has been received as yet
· 16/08 – Springvale has been officially designated a non-bathing beach by the department of the environment. The only way to change this is to provide evidence over a substantial period of time of many people using it as such. Therefore, it will be a non-bathing award that will be applied for this year. Application dates for both Springvale and Seagrove Bay is 29th February 2016.
· 16/10 – No correspondence received from Seagrove Pavilion Trust with regard to having a representative of the Parish Council as a trustee. The Clerk contacted the treasurer of the trust and their finances are currently with the auditors. On their return, he will provide the PC with a written report.
· 16/12 – Application submitted to IW Council with outline map. There is an anomaly with the address of the owner of the premises. The Clerk will continue to establish.
· 16/15 – Island Roads have been informed of the smaller replacement bin and have said that they will consider putting a larger one back in that location.
· The Clerk has drafted a letter to Island Roads with suggestions for priority of their re-surfacing agenda from March as requested. 
16/21
Planning:
      a)  Delegated decisions, as per list circulated were noted.
      b) The following applications were then considered
 (Closing date for comments 19th February 2016)
i) P/00042/16: Land between Yellow Sands and Commodores Court, 
   Duver Road, Seaview, PO34

   Proposal: Variation of condition 11 of P/01195/08 to allow the use 

   of 14 beach huts for holiday accommodation within the months of 

   March to October each calendar year.
   Resolved: The members agreed by a majority of 6 votes to 2 votes

   that an objection to this application be submitted on the following 

   grounds:
   The conditions of the original planning application should remain in 
   place and that these properties should continue to be classed as 

   beach huts. They were not designed as residential properties, built 

   to residential property standards or marketed as holiday homes. This 

   application for change of use would, by definition, turn them into 

   residential properties. There is no evidence to suggest that this 

   change of use will increase tourism and the inflexibility in sale price 

   has been the main reason that the majority of them remain vacant.

   The dwellings also stand within a designated flood plain which puts 

   them at a heightened risk of flooding and are immediately adjacent to       

   the Hersey Nature Reserve which is an SPA, SSSI and RAMSAR 

   site.
 (Closing date for comments 26th February 2016)
           ii) P/00088/16: Oakwood, Fairy Road, Seaview, PO34 5HF
               Proposal: Demolition of bungalow; proposed replacement dwelling 
               with vehicular access and parking (revised scheme)

               Resolved: The member agreed by a majority of 5 votes for and 3 
               abstentions that an objection to this application be submitted on the 

               following grounds. These are the same grounds as were submitted 
               to the previous application for this property (P/01393/15)

               1. The planning application (P/01019/15) for the Masonic Hall in 

               Fairy Road has recently been refused and reasons 2 and 3 given on 

               the planning refusal notice are relevant to this application and are 

               paraphrased as follows

               “The proposed construction by reason of siting, scale, design and 
               layout of the dwellings would result in a cramped and contrived form 

               of development, would be out of character with surrounding 

               properties and detrimental to the visual amenities of the street 

               scene, appearing unduly prominent and visually obtrusive and failing

               to preserve or enhance the character, context and appearance of 

               the street scene and the adjacent conservation area, contrary to 

               policies DM2 (Design Quality for New Development) and DM11 

               (Historic and Built Environment) of the Island Plan Core Strategy.

               The proposed development would give rise to an increased level of 

               overlooking and intervisibility with the neighbouring properties which 

               would result in the loss of privacy for neighbouring property 

               occupiers contrary to the aims of the National Planning Policy”.

               It remains the considered view of the Parish Council that it would be 
               mutually beneficial for the applicants of both aforementioned

               applications to combine their resources and devise a suitable

               development of the site in its entirety
          iii) P/00083/16: Albert Cottage, West Street, Seaview, PO34 5ER

               Proposal: Demolition of porch and W.C; alterations; proposed 
               conservatory.
               Resolved: The members agreed unanimously that this application     

               should be supported as a sensible addition to the property.
             (Closing date for comments 4th March 2015)

          iv) P/00093/16: 7 Puckpool Close, Ryde, PO33 1PD

               Proposal: Proposed decking

               Resolved: The members agreed by a majority of 7 votes for and 1 

               abstention that this application should be supported.
16/22
Reports:
      i) I.W: Ward Cllr Barry reported that the work on the new footpath 

         at Pondwell is due to commence on 29th February 2016. It is due to last

         for approximately 4 weeks and there is likely to be traffic restrictions. 
     ii) N&SCP: Cllr Thomas-Foxley reported a good AGM which included a talk 
         by Kevin Berry an Jessica Entwistle on Age Friendly Isle and My Life, A

         Full Life. 

    iii) IWALC: Cllr Kalaher had nothing to report
    iv) Seagrove Pavilion Trust: Nothing to report
     v) Other: Cllr Barraclough reported that herself and Cllr Thomas-Foxley 
         had a meeting with the owner of the majority of Tollgate Cottages as he 

         would like to do something with the site of the old crab shack site. This

         could include the possibility of increased parking and a possible pop-up

         restaurant facility during the summer.
16/23
To consider events within the Parish to celebrate the Queen’s 90th Birthday:
The community partnership are considering events such as a Garden Party at the recreation ground and perhaps an event at Sophie Watson Gardens. The Clerk circulated a letter from NALC inviting Town and Parish Councils to get involved in a beacon lighting ceremony which involved the purchase of a brazier/beacon at a cost of £295.00.

Resolved: It was unanimously agreed by the members that a brazier will not be purchased.
16/24
To consider and discuss the issue of affordable housing within the Parish:
There were 2 aspects to this item. The first was an open discussion on the potential for the development of affordable housing (possibly at the site off of Eddington Road) within the Parish with Vectis Housing. The second was a more frank discussion on the confidential aspects of the Harcourt Sands proposal for which the public and press were excluded at the end of the meeting.
16/24 (1) The Chief executive of Vectis Housing, Mr Paul Hann was in attendance and was invited to address the members. There followed a lengthy discussion on the issue and the members had the opportunity to ask questions. The Chairman concluded that this issue will be visited further when the results of the imminent Housing Needs Survey are known and thanked the representatives of Vectis Housing for their attendance. He asked that the Clerk Liaise with the Clerk at Bembridge Parish Council with regard to their ongoing project with Vectis Housing.

Prior to the following item being discussed, the public and press were excluded from the meeting
16/24 (2) The Clerk circulated a letter from the IW Council to the members that set out the 3 options concerning the s106 agreement from the developer of the Harcourt Sands site. The provisions of the delivery options are to remain confidential at this time and therefore the public and press were excluded. The Parish Council has been asked to decide which option they prefer and inform the IW Council as soon as possible
Resolved
Following an extensive discussion and exchange of views, it was unanimously agreed that the members did not have enough information to make a decision and therefore this item will be deferred and brought back to the next meeting. 
16/25
To consider and discuss the devolution of services from the IW Council with regard to the public toilets at Puckpool Park:
The Clerk circulated a letter to the members from the IW Council which stated that as part of its devolution of services, the public toilets at Puckpool Park would be earmarked for closure unless the Parish Council were prepared to take over responsibility for the day to day running of them. There was an extensive debate and exchange of views by the members.

Resolved

It was unanimously agreed that the Parish Council take over responsibility for this facility from the IW Council but this was a decision in principle and depended on terms and conditions being favourable. To this end, the following amendments were also agreed.
1. The Clerk, in conjunction with the Chairman should research and instruct professional services, such as legal advice, to act on behalf of the Parish Council in any dealings with regard to devolution of services 
2. The already agreed budget for 2016/2017 should be slightly amended to allow funds to be taken from other budget lines where it may be surplus and also use some of the reserve, if necessary.    
16/26 
To discuss the increase in “Fly Tipping” within the Parish:

The Chairman asked that this issue be put on the agenda for discussion due to an increase in rubbish being left around within the Parish. He asked that the Clerk put a polite notice in the varying newsletters and write to Wight Locations and ask that holiday makers are reminded to dispose of their rubbish sensibly.
16/27
To receive and discuss the annual tree safety report:

The Clerk circulated a précis of the full report to the members. Attached to these minutes as Appendix A
Resolved
It was agreed unanimously to approve the report and to commission all remedial work necessary as highlighted within the report. 
16/28

To consider renewal of IWALC membership as fees are now due:

The Clerk was expecting to receive notice of fees due but this has not been forthcoming

Resolved

No decision could be made so the item will be brought back to the next meeting.
16/29

To discuss a contribution towards the IW Walking Festival 2016:
The Clerk circulated an e-mail from the organisers of the IW Walking and Cycling Festival at the IW Council requesting a financial contribution towards the funding of this year’s event.

Resolved

Following discussions, it was unanimously agreed by the members that no contribution be made towards this event. It was also requested that in the response to the request, it be pointed out that the Parish Council is already involved and provides staff and resources to put on the Barnsley Trail walk as part of the festival
16/30
Correspondence:
The following items were circulated:

IWC – Planning Enforcement – Kevchadeb, Bullen Rad, Ryde
IWC – Treework – Flamingo Park, Oakhill Road

IWC – Planning – Changes to Town/Parish Council Notification of Appeals

IW Foundation – Applications open for Grant Funding

NALC – HM Queen’s 90th Birthday celebrations

IWC – Planning – s106 options from Harcourt Sands Development
The following items were reported:
Lloyds Bank – Confirmation of changes to interest payments of Bank Accounts
IWC – Confirmation of walking festival date for the Barnsley Trail

16/31
Finances:

i) The following receipts were noted:-
           Interest - £1.40
    ii)    The following payments were approved:-
           M.A Pink - £936.97 (Salary)

           M.A Pink - £60.30 (Expenses)

           (Telephone/Broadband - £13.50; Mileage - £36.00; Postage - £7.02)

           Island Office Supplies - £63.44 (Stationery/Ink Cartridges)

           Top Mops Ltd – £372.00 (Seagrove Bay Toilets Cleaning Contract,

           January 2016, Minute No 15/92)

           GB Sport and Leisure - £2214.37 (Kerry Fields Carousel Bearing 

           replacement, Minute No 15/66) 

           MJC Tree Services - £618.36 (Annual Tree Safety Survey)

           SLCC IW Branch - £10.00 (Clerk’s Training Course)
           Mr J Shoulder - £25.00 (Allotment Deposit Refund (59a))

           Southern Water - £118.65 (Sandlands Allotments Water Bill)
   iii)    Grant Applications:-  

          The Clerk circulated a letter from Armed Forces Day requesting a 

          donation towards this year’s event.

          Resolved

          It was unanimously agreed that £100.00 be donated towards this event
   iv)   To receive and note Income and Expenditure update to 31.01.2016:-

          The Clerk circulated the above document to the members for update. 

          There were no questions and the report was noted by the members. 
16/32
Information and Report:
Cllr Thomas-Foxley asked if anyone who owned St Peter’s Hall but no-one could give a definitive answer.
Cllr Kalaher asked about the piece of land adjacent to the Roadside Inn. The Clerk stated that it is on his list to do and will hopefully be sorted out soon. 

He also asked if the trees on Nettlestone Green could do with some attention and tidying up. The Clerk will contact Island Roads to see if it can be done.

Cllr Barraclough reminded the Clerk of the No Cycling signs that were agreed for the alleyway at the end of Pier Road. The Clerk stated that he was having some issues with the making of signs at present but this will hopefully be resolved soon.

There being no further business, the meeting was declared closed at 8.56pm.
…………………………………….

Chairman 
21st March 2016  
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